Minutes - Aspen Grove Condominium Association Annual Meeting

Adult Clubhouse
Northstar Swim & Racquet Club

11:00 am
September 1, 2002

The meeting was called to order at 11:08 by President Reynolds. It was announced that a quorum of over 33.3% of the membership was in place through a combination of homeowners in attendance and proxies held by the Board.

Minutes of the September 2, 2001 Annual Meeting were approved. 

The Board of Directors and management were introduced as follows:



President



Laura Sites-Reynolds




Vice President


Mike Abel







Secretary / Treasurer

Liz Reagor



Directors-at-large


Susan Markowitz








Bob Williams



Property Manager


Peter Miller – CAMCO

Investment Advisor
Wayne Bridges – Salomon Smith Barney

President Reynolds gave the Chairman’s Report which included the following:

1) There were fewer problems with dogs and parking during the past year. Owners were asked to observe the leash laws with their dogs at Northstar. Please apply windshield parking stickers and provide dashboard parking passes for guests. 

2) The increasing cost of labor and materials continues to raise the expense of maintaining Aspen Grove in its middle years. At the August 19th meeting the Board of Directors approved an annual assessment increase which will be tied to the Consumer Price Index. For fiscal 2003 monthly fees will increase by 3%. The 48 owners of tower units will be paying an additional $21 per month for their building’s common area gas and electricity. This amount is a decrease from the fiscal 2002 common area utility fee. 

3) More information is coming forth from East West Partners regarding their development plans at Northstar. While the plans seem to change almost monthly EWP have still committed nothing to the Association in writing. Expansion of the parking lot behind the Village and the expanded NPOA parking lot driveway’s impact on the ski back remain the Board’s greatest concerns. Maintenance of the ski back is considered a major value to the Association.  The mix of vehicle traffic with skiers and children crossing the Swim & Racquet Club road not only creates a safety hazard but also is detrimental to the ski back. 

4) The Board of Directors has been active with the four other Northstar condominium association boards on an Ad Hoc Committee for Northstar Condominium Owners. The committee met four times over the past year in the Bay Area. The purpose of the committee is to address administrative and management concerns common to all the associations at Northstar. The Ad Hoc Committee also addresses political issues with Northstar, NPOA, and East West Partners.  Of great concern is how EWP’s developments will effect property values and the quality of life at Northstar. While it is agreed that change is inevitable at Northstar, the amount and quality are discussed by the committee. There is a good balance with the members bringing different perspectives from their Associations.
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5) Owners can stay abreast of local development issues through a subscription to the Sierra Sun. Groups and agencies actively involved in the planning and/or monitoring of Northstar’s EWP development are NPOA and its Northstar 

Development Advisory Committee, the Northstar Community Services District Board of Directors, and Sierra Watch.

6) Bears continued to be active throughout the year at Northstar. Owners should eliminate garbage, food, cosmetic smells, and other attractants from their property during all seasons. Keep the Bear Alert! brochure in condominiums for family and guests. Remember to chain dumpsters after depositing trash.

Mr. Miller presented the Financial Report which included a review of the proposed 2003 Budget, Estimated Actual 2002 Income and Expenses, Estimated 10/31/02 Statement of Fund Balances, and 2002 / 2003 Replacement and Reserve Worksheet. Effective November 1, 2002 monthly fees will increase by 3%. 

Mr. Abel reported that the Board is updating the Replacement Reserve Worksheet. Items such as end unit chimney chases and splitters, concrete deck piers, concrete entry pads, decks, water damaged foundations, and water lines are being considered for addition. He expressed that routine maintenance of common area items is the key to keeping replacement costs at bay. 

It is projected that the Association will have excess income over expenses for fiscal 2001, the attached resolution concerning IRS Revenue Ruling 70-604 was moved, seconded, and passed by the membership. A copy is included with these minutes. 

Mr. Bridges reported on the Association’s replacement reserve fund investments with the firm. With over 2.1 million dollars invested in the account a conservative laddered portfolio maturity approach with investments in U.S. Treasuries and Certificates of Deposit is followed. Maturities are tied to the end of replacement items’ useful lives. No more than $100,000 is invested with any one bank. FDIC insurance is in place with these investments. Investments are held to maturity. 

Mrs. Reagor, the Aspen Grove representative on NORDAC, reported on East West Partners’ development plans. The developer now has plans to extend the Village parking lot to within 130’ of the tower buildings, three quarters of the distance that now exists between the buildings and the lot. No multiple level parking structure will be built. Burming and landscaping will be done between the parking lot and the tower buildings. At an August 3rd meeting NORDAC representatives met with EWP and Booth Creek to address traffic issues related to the development. 

Mr. Miller presented the Maintenance Report which included the following:

1) This summer several end unit chimney chases which caused roof leaks were rebuilt. Heavy-duty splitters were installed.  

2) The Northstar Fire Department gave the Association good marks on its brush clearing of last year. This summer no large scale brush removal was required to comply with the Wildland Fire Prevention program. An owner requested that the landscaping crew remove dead limbs in the lower portions of trees. It will be done this fall.  

-3-

3) The CAMCO maintenance crew painted the blue picket pipes on rear decks over the course of the summer. With over 15,000 picket pipes to paint the work has been spread over two summers and is nearly complete. 

4) Asphalt patching of pathways will be done this fall along with parking lot asphalt crack filling.  

5) Foundation work on units 3030-3034, 3082, and 3103 was completed in July by Surface Systems. Foundation drains were installed around the foundations by the CAMCO maintenance crew. 

6) Winterization of the units will not be done by the CAMCO crew in the fall. Homeowners will be provided with instructions on winterizing their units.  

7) The property manager is working with the painter to see if there is anything that can be done to make building trim black again. Last summer the application of cedar tinted Duckback over the freshly painted black trim caused the trim to lighten after months of direct sun exposure. While the extra stain coating has given additional protection to the trim it has changed its color.  

In New Business a Question and Answer period was held which included the following:

8) A homeowner asked if tower stairways would be rebuilt. While some stairs have been replaced over the last year the property manager will schedule more for the fall.

9) A homeowner expressed that vegetation in the area behind his unit had experienced significant erosion from vehicle traffic in the area. He requested it be landscaped. This fall boulders will be placed in the access area to close off traffic. Landscaping of the area will be considered by the Board. 

10) An owner asked if the Association was considering converting windows to dual panes. Mrs. Reynolds reported that the Board was interested in the Gold Bend dual pane window conversion project. The GB installations will be evaluated over the winter for fuel savings and leakage. The Board will be meeting with the contractor this fall or winter to discuss a similar project for Aspen Grove. At this time there is little enthusiasm on the Board for a special assessment which would be required for the project. 

Election of the Board of Directiors for 2002-2003 was held. It was moved, seconded, and passed by acclamation to elect the current board of directors to another term. After the Annual Meeting the new Board assembled and elected officers for the new term. They are as follows:



President

Mike Abel



Vice President
Bob Williams



Secretary

Susan Markowitz



Treasurer

Liz Reagor



Director-at-large
Laura Sites-Reynolds 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 1:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted, 

Peter Miller, CPM, CCAM

Property Manager

